Blueprint for Gulf Renewal

The Katrina Crisis and a Community Agenda for Action

AUGUST/SEPTEMBER 2007



A Special Report by GULF COAST RECONSTRUCTION WATCH A Project of the INSTITUTE FOR SOUTHERN STUDIES/SOUTHERN EXPOSURE









Blueprint for Gulf Renewal was written and edited by Chris Kromm and Sue Sturgis of the Institute for Southern Studies. Special thanks to Dagny Isadora Brown, Jeffrey Buchanan, the Kopkind Colony and the over 40 community leaders across the Gulf Coast we consulted for their help in creating this report.

Blueprint for Gulf Renewal was sponsored by Oxfam America and the Jewish Funds for Justice, with support from the Gulf Coast Fund for Community Renewal and Ecological Health and the Ms. Foundation. We are deeply grateful for their support.

For further information about this report and post-Katrina recovery in the Gulf Coast, please visit Gulf Coast Reconstruction Watch, a project of the Institute for Southern Studies: www.southernstudies.org/gulfwatch



© Institute for Southern Studies 2007

COVER PHOTOS: Craig Morse, www.culturesubculture.org ABOVE PHOTO: Lower Ninth Ward, August 2007. Photo by Chris Kromm.

Blueprint for Gulf Renewal

The Katrina Crisis and a Community Agenda for Action

August/September 2007

CONTENTS

A NEW GULF AGENDA

Policy Recommendations Page 2

THE KATRINA INDEX

The State of the Gulf Coast by Numbers $$\operatorname{Page}{5}$$

WHERE DID THE KATRINA MONEY GO?

A special report by Jeffrey Buchanan, RFK Memorial for Human Rights, and Chris Kromm, Institute for Southern Studies Page 7

GULF CONTACTS AND REPORT SOURCES

Page 9

Key Recommendations

In July and August 2007, the Institute for Southern Studies surveyed three dozen community leaders across the Gulf Coast about the state of rebuilding since Hurricanes Katrina and Rita devastated the region two years ago, and their message to the nation about what needs to change. The following recommendations reflect the ground-level insights of these leaders about the most critical barriers to recovery. While by no means exhaustive, together they represent a blueprint for a vibrant and just renewal of the Gulf Coast.

1. LAUNCH A BOLD SIX-MONTH AGENDA FOR GULF COAST RECOVERY

On Sept. 15, 2005, President Bush declared to the nation in a televised speech from New Orleans: "I also offer this pledge of the American people: Throughout the area hit by the hurricane, we will do what it takes, we will stay as long as it takes, to help citizens rebuild their communities and their lives." In March 2007, President Bush repeated the White House's commitment, and House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (D-Calif.) stated in January that Congress must step up its efforts: "It is now 18 months past time to get our response right."

Yet two years later, miles of the Gulf Coast are still devastated, and tens of thousands of Katrina victims remain in limbo. The Katrina crisis continues—and many Gulf residents are running out of hope.

Gulf Coast leaders say that President Bush, Federal Coordinator of Gulf Coast Rebuilding Donald Powell, and the U.S. Congress must live up to their promises and offer the nation a bold plan with clear goals and benchmarks to make whole those people and communities that suffered losses in the 2005 storms.

2. BRING PEOPLE HOME

Gulf Coast leaders agree that lack of affordable housing is one of the biggest barriers to the region's recovery. Over 80,000 people are still living in "temporary" trailers, and 31,000 are still receiving Federal Emergency Management Agency housing assistance. Federal officials must commit to ensuring that all those displaced by Katrina are back in affordable, high-quality and permanent housing no later than August 2008. They must also guarantee families with children are able to exercise their right to return by support quality public education.

- A REAL Road Home: Louisiana's Road Home program to assist homeowners has been crippled by delays and mismanagement, and it now faces a shortfall of as much as \$5 billion. Federal lawmakers must step up oversight and identify ways to cut red tape and accelerate closings. They must also ensure home reconstruction programs in both Louisiana and Mississippi are fully funded, with sufficient resources to cover the region's escalating rebuilding costs.
- Help Renters: About half of those displaced by Katrina and Rita were renters, and rent costs have jumped as much as 70 percent across the Gulf Coast. But housing assistance programs have focused disproportionately on homeowners. A housing recovery bill that's passed the House and a similar measure being considered by the Senate would help speed up the repair and rebuilding of affordable rental units and provide some rental assistance. But of the more than 82,000 rental units destroyed by Katrina and Rita, only 33,000 are on track to be rebuilt. The federal government must act immediately to create significantly more affordable rental housing for the region's residents. It must also ensure states such Texas and Alabama that took in large numbers of the displaced receive the funding and tax credits they've requested to increase housing stock affordable for low-income evacuees.
- Save Public Housing: More than 5,000 families in New Orleans lived in public housing before Katrina. Even though the units suffered little flood damage, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development and the Housing Authority of New Orleans want to tear down four of the city's largest complexes and replace them with mixed-income housing with less room for the poor. The housing recovery bill that's passed the House would require one-to-one replacement of the 7,000 public housing units in the city pre-Katrina, and there are similar provisions in the measure under consideration by the Senate. This legislation must not only be quickly passed but also strongly enforced.

- Strengthen Schools: Public education systems across the Gulf region were severely impacted by Katrina, with the problems facing New Orleans especially severe. Shortly after the storm, the Bush administration gave \$24 million to support that city's public charter schools while failing to support traditional public schools. The federal government needs to ensure public education gets the financial support it needs by fully funding school construction needs, special education mandates and alternative and transitional schools.
- **Insurance reform:** Thousands of homeowners and businesses were denied insurance coverage after the storms, largely due to confusing rules about what should be covered. Federal lawmakers should pass legislation currently being considered in the House that would add wind coverage to the national flood insurance program and take other steps to make insurance accessible and affordable to Gulf Coast residents. It should also approve a House plan that would allow states to join forces to create catastrophic insurance pools.

3. CREATE GOOD JOBS TO REBUILD THE GULF

Gulf Coast leaders say that another serious barrier to rebuilding is lack of good jobs. For example, there are 100,000 fewer jobs available in New Orleans today than before the 2005 storms. Reports of abuse and wage theft by reconstruction contractors—and especially mistreatment of immigrant workers, whose numbers in the Gulf increased sharply after the disaster—are alarmingly widespread. At the same time, long-time residents of the region report being locked out of recovery work. The good news is that Washington has a unique opportunity to create good-paying jobs that will not only directly help thousands of families but will also accelerate Gulf Coast rebuilding and revive the regional economy.

- Launch a Gulf Coast Civic Works Program: During the Great Depression, the Works Progress Administration created four million jobs in two months building schools, hospitals, and other vital projects. Under a plan currently being promoted by a broad coalition of Gulf advocates, civil rights leaders and others, Washington could create 100,000 public jobs paying \$15 an hour to help residents get back on their feet and rebuild their communities.
- Protect Workers' Rights: Recovery workers have faced far too much abuse and fraud by their employers; the Mississippi Immigrant Rights Alliance alone has recovered for employees over \$1 million in stolen wages. At the same time, African-American workers point to a pattern of exclusion from rebuilding jobs. The U.S. Department of Labor must step up efforts to investigate workplace abuse and discrimination, expand opportunity through applicable affirmative action programs, and prosecute rights violations.

4. PROTECT THE COAST AND ITS PEOPLE

Gulf Coast leaders say that another reason many residents are reluctant to come home—and why those who have come back are scared for their safety—is the lack of federal commitment to ensure the Gulf Coast and its people are kept out of harm's way.

- Levees for New Orleans: The Gulf Coast is in its second hurricane season post-Katrina, but the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers has spent only 20 percent of the \$8.4 billion allocated for New Orleans levee repair. A recent analysis found that most city neighborhoods today are as at as great a risk of destruction from flooding as they were pre-Katrina. Federal leaders must demand accountability and exercise oversight to ensure the Corps speeds up the provision of storm defenses that can withstand at least a Katrina-force hurricane. In addition, Congress should heed the call of Gulf Coast leaders to establish an independent commission to thoroughly examine and make recommendations for improving Louisiana's flood protection system.
- A Plan for Coastal Protection: Even though wetlands are one of the best defenses against future storms each mile of wetlands reduces storm surge by at least several inches—programs for coastal protection and remediation are woefully inadequate. President Bush recently threatened to veto a water resources bill passed by the House that includes \$1.9 billion for coastal wetlands restoration in Louisiana—even though the estimated price tag for such a project is estimated at closer to \$14 billion. Washington must commit to a comprehensive program to arrest coastal destruction and do it quickly, as experts say there is only a decade left to act before low-lying communities will be completely lost to rising waters.
- Protect Public Health: Gulf Coast residents face a shocking array of health threats. Testing has found dangerous levels of heavy metals and other contaminants in floodwater sediments, with lead readings in some spots two-thirds higher than what EPA deems safe. Building demolitions released asbestos to the environment, unsafe debris disposal practices threaten groundwater supplies, and many of FEMA's trailers contained dangerous levels of formaldehyde. Residents complain of respiratory and other physical health problems brought on by the pollution, and many are also struggling with severe psychological trauma and stress.

At the same time, the storm-related health problems have been exacerbated by the region's still-hobbled medical system. The federal government must commit to getting the region's health care facilities up and running again as quickly as possible. This entails adequate funding to strengthen the region's health care safety net, supporting hospitals and clinics that serve the uninsured, and improving access and funding for mental health services.

In addition, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and state regulators must commit to cleaning up neighborhoods where toxic threats have already been found, conduct further testing to ensure that at the very least schools and playgrounds are safe, and aggressively address new environmental health threats such as trailer toxins and unsafe hurricane debris dumps.

5. OVERHAUL DISASTER SPENDING AND OVERSIGHT

Gulf Coast leaders express outrage when Washington officials claim to have spent enormous sums of money on hurricane relief and recovery—over \$116 billion, according to the Bush administration—when so little money has gotten to those most in need.

The fact is, the \$116 billion figure is misleading. Most of that was for emergency relief, with less than a third aimed at long-term rebuilding needs. Even worse, less than half of the long-term rebuilding money allocated has been spent.

- **Remove Red Tape:** With billions of dollars in hurricane recovery funds still sitting untouched, the White House and Congress must commit to identifying and removing bottlenecks that are preventing resources from reaching those most in need.
- Contracting Oversight: An August 2006 Congressional report found that \$8.75 billion worth of contracts for hurricane relief and recovery—some of them no-bid contracts that went to out-of-state and politically-connected corporations—were tainted by overcharges, wasteful spending or mismanagement. FEMA must overhaul its contracting practices to expand opportunities for smaller local businesses and to prevent waste, and Congress must heighten oversight of contracting and disaster spending.
- **Reform the Stafford Act:** The Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act requires local and state governments to pay 25 percent of the cost of rebuilding projects before receiving federal aid. President Bush reduced the requirement to 10 percent after Katrina, but didn't sign a full waiver—as was done after 9/11—until May of this year. In addition, the law discourages local governments from building smarter, penalizing them for safety or energy-efficiency improvements. Congress should act on proposals to remove such requirements and ensure the Stafford Act better meets the needs of communities recovery from catastrophic disasters.

THE KATRINA INDEX

The State of the Gulf Coast Two Years after Katrina by Numbers

August/September 2007

Rebuilding and Recovery

Amount the Bush administration says has been spent on Gulf Coast recovery since 2005 hurricanes: \$116 billion

Estimated percent of those funds that are for long-term recovery projects: **30**

Amount of FEMA's 2005 disaster relief budget that was spent on administrative costs: **\$7 billion**

Percent of the 2005 relief budget that represented: 22

Of \$16.7 billion in Community Development Block Grants earmarked for long-term Gulf Coast rebuilding, percent that had been spent as of August 2007: **30**

Of \$8.4 billion allocated to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers for levee repair in Louisiana, percent that had been spent as of July 2007: **20**

Percent of rebuilding costs that Gulf Coast local governments were required to pay up front to receive matching federal funds, due to a Stafford Act provision that Congress has since waived for the region: **25, later reduced by President Bush to 10**

Percent that New York had to pay after 9/11 and Florida after Hurricane Andrew, because the federal government waived the Stafford Act's matching requirement: **0**

Amount of additional money for rebuilding now available since the match requirement was waived in the Gulf Coast: **up to \$1 billion**

As of June 2007, value of controversial "cost plus" Katrina contracts given out by three federal agencies, which allows companies to charge taxpayers for cost overruns and guaranteed profits: **\$2.4 billion**

As of August 2006, value of Gulf Coast contracts that a Congressional study found were "plagued by waste, fraud, abuse or mismanagement": **\$8.75 billion**

Affordable Housing

Scope of post-Katrina rent increases in Louisiana's and Mississippi's most storm-damaged parishes: **200 percent**

Number of rental units available below fair market rents as of August 2007 in Mississippi's Hancock County, Katrina's Ground Zero: **0** Of the 200,000 homes in Louisiana that suffered major or severe damage from hurricanes Katrina and Rita, number that were rental units: **82,000**

Number of Louisiana's storm-damaged rental units on track for rebuilding under state-administered restoration programs: **33,000**

Of the 5,100 New Orleans public housing units occupied before Katrina, number that are now occupied: **about 1,500**

Number of livable public housing units in the city that HUD has slated for demolition: 3,000

Number of planned replacement units that would be affordable to previous residents for which there's rebuilding money: **1,000**

Number of hurricane-affected households still living in FEMA trailers: **81,000**

Number of those trailers located in FEMA camps, which are home primarily to displaced renters: **13,000**

Estimated shortfall in Louisiana's Road Home rebuilding program for homeowners if everyone eligible applied: **\$5 billion**

Economy and Jobs

Number of jobs lost in the New Orleans area since Hurricane Katrina: **118,000**

ercent of stores, malls and restaurants that remain closed in New Orleans: **25**

Value of Gulf Opportunity Zone projects approved to date in Louisiana to stimulate business recovery: **\$4.5 billion**

Number of GO Zone projects located in New Orleans: 1

Number of luxury condos a developer plans to build with GO Zone tax breaks near the University of Alabama, four hours from the coast: **10**

Months after Katrina struck that the Small Business Administration finished processing loan applications submitted for the storms: **21**

Percent of Katrina contracts that went to Louisiana small businesses as of April 2007, prompting the Department of Homeland Security to pledge an increase in contract awards: **12.5** Percent that went to Louisiana small businesses four months later: **7.4**

Number of Katrina contracts that federal agencies claimed had gone to Louisiana small businesses, but were later revealed to have gone to big companies or ineligible recipients: **259**

Value of wages the U.S. Labor Department has recovered from Katrina contractors that failed to pay their employees: **\$5.4 million**

Rank of Jimmy Buffett's "Margaritaville" Casino and Resort among largest post-storm private development projects proposed on the Mississippi coast: **1**

Rank of "can't pay for move" among reasons those displaced by Katrina say they aren't coming back to Louisiana: **1**

Coastal Protection and Storm Defenses

Estimated number of years left to restore Louisiana's wetlands before coastal communities are swallowed by the Gulf of Mexico: **10**

Percent of the state's population that lives in coastal parishes: 50

Distance the Gulf has moved inland since New Orleans' founding: **20 miles**

Distance storm surge must travel over healthy wetlands to be diminished by a foot: **3.4 miles**

Of the \$21 billion water resources bill being considered by Congress and that President Bush threatened to veto over cost, amount devoted to Louisiana coastal wetlands restoration: **\$1.9 billion**

Total estimated cost of a comprehensive program to restore the state's coastal wetlands to a sustainable level: **\$14 billion**

Square miles of protective wetlands destroyed in the New Orleans area by the Mississippi River-Gulf Outlet since the Army Corps of Engineers completed it in 1965: **about 100**

Number of those acres set for restoration in the Corps' official plan for closing MR-GO: **0**

Level of storm protection the Army Corps of Engineers is still trying to provide for New Orleans: **100 years**

Level of storm protection that safeguards the Netherlands' port city of Amsterdam: **10,000 years**

Community Health

Number of patients seen on a typical day at D'Iberville Free Clinic, opened in Mississippi's Harrison County after Katrina: **140**

Number of free clinics created post-Katrina that are still operating in Harrison County, but that Mississippi's medical licensing board is considering shutting down over concerns about competition with for-profit doctors: **4**

Percent increase in New Orleans' death rate compared to the two years before Katrina: **47**

Of the seven general hospitals New Orleans had before Katrina, number that are operating at pre-storm levels: **1**

Portion of New Orleans' uninsured that would be helped by the Bush administration's plan to cancel rebuilding of Charity Hospital and instead use federal dollars to buy private insurance for the poor: **less than half**

Number of months that elapsed between EPA's December 2005 announcement that sediment from Katrina's floodwaters wasn't expected to cause health problems and the agency's clarification that that this applied only to "short-term" visits: **8**

Number of Katrina-flooded homes that EPA tested for chemical contamination, as its Science Advisory Board suggested: **0**

While EPA assured New Orleans residents that they were being protected from the risk of demolition-related asbestos inhalation, the number of air monitors the agency installed in the predominantly African-American Lower Ninth Ward, where demolition work has been concentrated: **0**

Months that passed between Sierra Club's May 2006 report documenting dangerously high air levels of formaldehyde-a chemical linked to cancer and depression-in 83 percent of FEMA trailers tested and the agency's decision to temporarily suspend deployment and sales of those trailers: **15**

Factor by which suicide attempts among residents of Louisiana and Mississippi FEMA trailer parks has increased since Hurricane Katrina: **79**

WHERE DID THE KATRINA MONEY GO?

Two years after the storms, most hurricane rebuilding funds have yet to be spent-much less reach those most in need

By Jeffrey Buchanan, RFK Memorial Center for Human Rights and Chris Kromm, Institute for Southern Studies

> Then pressed on the slow pace of recovery in the Gulf Coast, President Bush insists the federal government has fulfilled its promise to rebuild the region. The proof, he says, is in the big check the federal government signed to underwrite the recovery allegedly more than \$116 billion.

> But residents of the still-devastated Gulf Coast are left wondering whether the check bounced.

"\$116 billion is not a useful number," says Stanley Czerwinski of the Government Accountability Office, Congress's investigative arm.

For starters, most federal money-about two-thirds-was quickly spent for short-term needs like debris removal and Coast Guard rescue.' As Czerwinski explains, "There is a significant difference between responding to an emergency and rebuilding post-disaster."

That has left little money for long-term Gulf Coast recovery projects. Although it's tricky to decipher federal reports on Katrina spending, unravel the maze of federal reports, our best estimate of agency data is that only \$35 billion has been appropriated for long-term rebuilding—a fraction of the figure cited by the White House.

Even more shocking: as families and communities remain in limbo two years after the storms, more than half of the money set aside for rebuilding hasn't even been spent, much less gotten to those most in need. For example:

* Washington set aside \$16.7 billion for Community Development Block Grants, one of the two biggest sources of rebuilding funds, especially for housing. But as of March 2007, only \$1 billion—just 6 percent—had been spent, almost all of it in Mississippi. Following bad publicity, the Department of Housing and Urban Development spent another \$3.8 billion on the program between March and July, leaving 70 percent of the funds still unused.²

"Our best estimate is that only \$35 billion has been appropriated for long-term rebuilding—a fraction of the figure cited by the White House for Gulf Coast recovery."

> * The other major source of rebuilding help was supposed to be the Federal Emergency Management Agency's Public Assistance Program. But of the \$8.2 billion earmarked, only \$3.4 billion was meant for non-emergency projects like fixing up schools and hospitals.³

- * Louisiana officials recently testified that FEMA has also "low-balled" project costs, underestimating the true expenses by a factor of four or five. For example, for 11 Louisiana rebuilding projects, the lowest bids came to \$5.5 million—but FEMA approved only \$1.9 million.⁴
- * After the failure of federal levees flooded 80 percent of New Orleans, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers received \$8.4 billion to restore storm defenses. But as of July 2007, less than 20 percent of the funds have been spent, even as the Corps admits that levee repair won't be completed until as late as 2011.⁵

"Even more shocking, less than half of the rebuilding money has actually been spent."

The fact that most federal rebuilding funds remain bottled up in bureaucracy is especially astounding considering that the amounts Washington allocated come nowhere near the anticipated costs of making the Gulf whole again.

For example, the \$3.4 billion FEMA has available to rebuild local public infrastructure would only cover about oneeighth of the damage suffered in Louisiana alone. But this money is spread across five states—Alabama, Florida, Louisiana, Mississippi, and Texas—and covers damage from three 2005 hurricanes, Katrina, Rita and Wilma.⁶

To its credit, Congress has acted on some of the money hold-ups. It struck a requirement in the Stafford Act which mandates local governments pay a percentage of rebuilding projects up front before receiving federal aid. The Bush administration reduced the law's 25 percent match requirement to 10 percent post-Katrina—but it refused to waive the rule entirely, as it did for New York after 9/11, and Florida after Hurricane Andrew. The requirement grounded countless projects across the region, but was particularly devastating in places like Mississippi's Hancock County, where towns lost most of their tax base and could not come up with matching funds.

Meanwhile, some in Washington blame state and local governments: The money's there, they say, but the locals just aren't using it. And it's true that there have been problems below the federal level. For example, Louisiana's "Road Home" program—created by Congress but run by Virginia-based private contractor ICF International for the state—has been so poorly managed that 18 months after the storms only 630 homeowners had received checks.⁷ Closings have sped up since then, but administrators admit



Lower Ninth Ward, August 2007. Shortfalls, delays and mismanagement of federal programs have kept money from flowing to home rebuilding and other Gulf Coast recovery efforts.

Photo: Sue Sturgis

"The \$3.4 billion FEMA has available to rebuild local infrastructure covers about one-eigth of the damage suffered in Louisiana alone."

many won't see money until 2008—or maybe at all, since the program is facing a projected \$5 billion shortfall.

But in the end, launching a recovery after a disaster of Katrina's scope is a federal responsibility; only Washington has the resources and coordination needed to ensure a complete reconstruction. State and local governments' shortcomings aside, the White House and Congress have not adequately overseen federally-funded programs, much less stepped in to remove red tape and make sure taxpayer money gets to those who need it the most.

This is especially true when it comes to tax breaks and rebuilding contracts. Included in the oft-cited \$116 billion spending figure is \$3.5 billion in tax credits to jumpstart business in Gulf Opportunity or "GO" Zones across 91 parishes and counties in Alabama, Louisiana and Mississippi. But many of the breaks have been of questionable benefit to Katrina survivors. Take for instance the \$1 million deal to build 10 luxury condos next to the University of Alabama football stadium—four hours from the Gulf Coast.⁸ Federal contracts for rebuilding and recovery have also been marked by scandal, fraud and abuse. One of the leading watchdogs on this issue has been Rep. Henry Waxman (D-Calif.), whose office released a study in August 2006 that identified 19 Katrina-related contracts worth \$8.75 billion that experienced "significant overcharges, wasteful spending or mismanagement."⁹

For thousands of Gulf residents, the end result is that federal support for recovery after Katrina's devastation has been insufficient, too slow and hasn't gotten to those most in need.

"As of March 2007—18 months after Katrina—only 6 percent of Community Development Block Grants had been spent most of it in Mississippi."

"Where did it go?" asks Tanya Harris of ACORN, a community group in New Orleans when asked about the \$116 billion. "Tell me. Where did it go?"

Jeffrey Buchanan is communications officer with the Robert F. Kennedy Memorial for Human Rights. Chris Kromm is executive director of the Institute for Southern Studies.

Citations

KATRINA INDEX

Rebuilding and Recovery

- "The Federal Government's Spending and Tax Actions in Response to the 2005 Gulf Coast Hurricanes," Congressional Budget Office, Aug. 1, 2007.
- "Where did the Katrina money go?," from Blueprint for Gulf Renewal, Institute for Southern Studies, August/September 2007.
- "Legislative Fixes for Hurricane Katrina Recovery," Rep. Richard H. Baker congressional testimony, May 10, 2007.
- 4. ibid.
- 5. "The Federal Government's Spending and Tax Actions."
- 6. ibid.
- 7. "Pelosi to Blanco: 'We have kept our promises; we will keep working on behalf of the survivors of the storm,'" press release from House Speaker Nancy Pelosi, June 19, 2007.
- "Louisiana pressures Bush to waive funding match," New Orleans City Business, April 25, 2007.
- 9. ibid.
- 10. "Katrina contracts worth \$2.4 billion offer profit guarantees," Center for Public Integrity, June 21, 2007.
- "Waste, Fraud and Abuse in Hurricane Katrina Contracts," U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Government Reform-Minority Division, August 2006.

Affordable Housing

- "Bringing Louisiana Renters Home: An Evaluation of the 2006-2007 Gulf Opportunity Zone Rental Housing Restoration Program," PolicyLink, June 2007; "Stuck and suicidal in a post-Katrina trailer park," National Public Radio, Aug. 8, 2007.
- 2. "Stuck and suicidal in a post-Katrina trailer park."
- 3. "Bringing Louisiana Renters Home."
- 4. ibid.
- 5. "Hurricane aid is extended for some," New York Times, July 24, 2007.
- "Road to new life after Katrina is closed to many," New York Times, July 12, 2007.
- 7. ibid.

- 8. "More loss of FEMA rent assistance for displaced families expected in July," National Low Income Housing Coalition memo, June 1, 2007.
- 9. "Bringing Louisiana Renters Home."
- "Thousands of Louisiana homeowners race to beat deadline for hurricane recovery grants," Associated Press, July 31, 2007.

Economy and Jobs

- "The New Orleans Index," The Brookings Institution Metropolitan Policy Program and the Greater New Orleans Community Data Center, August 2007.
- "Blueprint/New Orleans," Wall Street Journal, May 23, 2007.
- 3. "GO Zone bond money flowing, but not in New Orleans," New Orleans Times-Picayune, Aug. 15, 2007.
- 4. ibid.
- 5. "Katrina aid goes to football condos," Associated Press, Aug. 13, 2007.
- 6. "On his feet, no thanks to the government," Fortune Small Business, July 7, 2007.
- "Government defends Katrina contracts," Associated Press, Aug. 2, 2007.
- 8. ibid.
- 9. ibid.
- 10. "Migrant workers fleeced, union says," New Orleans Times-Picayune, Aug. 18, 2007.
- 11. "Harrah's Entertainment and Jimmy Buffet unveil plans for new Margaritaville Casino and Resort in Biloxi," Business Wire, May 15, 2007.
- 12. "Where did they go and are they coming back? An analysis of displaced Louisianans living in other states," Louisiana Family Recovery Corps, Aug. 7, 2007.

Coastal Protection and Storm Defenses

- 1. "WRDA we go from here?," Gulf Restoration Network blog, Aug. 3, 2007.
- 2. "Louisiana coastal stats," Louisiana Department of Natural Resources Web site, dnr.louisiana.gov/crm/ coastalfacts.asp.
- 3. "The threatening storm," TIME, Aug. 2, 2007.
- "Flood water storage," Gulf Restoration Network, www.healthygulf.org/wetland-importance/floodwater-storage.html.

- 5. "Key water bill hits snag in Senate," New Orleans Times-Picayune, Aug. 5, 2007.
- 6. "Saving Coastal Louisiana: A Natural Treasure," Committee on the Future of Coastal Louisiana, February 2002.
- 7. "The threatening storm."
- 8. "Corps to Congress: Close the coastal cancer," Gulf Restoration Network blog, July 6, 2007, healthygulf. org/blog/2007/07/corps-to-congress-close-coastalcancer.html.
- 9. "The threatening storm."
- 10. ibid.

Community Health

- 1. "Board may consider closing free clinics," Biloxi Sun Herald, July 12, 2007.
- 2. ibid.
- "New Orleans deaths up 47%," USA Today, June 22, 2007.
- 4. "Shuttered hospitals ensure slow recovery in New Orleans," New York Times, July 24, 2007.
- 5. ibid.
- "EPA's Current and Future Environmental Protection Efforts Could Be Enhanced by Addressing Issues and Challenges Faced on the Gulf Coast," Government Accountability Office, June 2007.
- 7. ibid.
- 8. ibid.
- 9. "Toxic Trailers: Tests reveal high formaldehyde levels in FEMA trailers," Sierra Club, May 2006, www. sierraclub.org/gulfcoast/downloads/formaldehyde_test.pdf; "FEMA statement on the deployment and sale of temporary housing units," FEMA press release, Aug. 1, 2007.
- "Suicide, violence, and depression widespread in FEMA travel trailer parks," International Medical Corps press release, March 26, 2007.

WHERE DID THE KATRINA MONEY GO?

- 1. "The Federal Government's Spending and Tax Actions in Response to the 2005 Hurricanes," Congressional Budget Office, August 1, 2007, page 2.
- 2. ibid, pp. 4-6.
- Testimony of Stanley Czerwinski, Directory of Strategic Issues, U.S. General Accountability Office. "Gulf Coast Rebuilding: Observations on Federal Financial Implications," August 2, 2007, pp. 6–8.
- 4. ibid., p. 7
- 5. Congressional Budget Office, pp. 6-7.
- Testimony of Stanley Czerwinski, Directory of Strategic Issues, U.S. General Accountability Office. "Gulf Coast Rebuilding: Observations on Federal Financial Implications," August 2, 2007, pp. 6-8.
- 7. Program statistics as of Feb. 12, 2007. Louisiana Road Home Program, www.road2la.org
- 8. Jay Reeves, "Katrina aid goes to football condos," Associated Press, August 13, 2007
- 9. Representatives Committee on Government Reform-Minority Division, "Waste Fraud and Abuse in Hurricane Katrina Contracts," August 2006, p. i.

ABOUT GULF COAST RECONSTRUCTION WATCH



Gulf Coast Reconstruction Watch was launched in November 2005 to document and investigate the rebuilding of the Southern Gulf in the wake of Hurricanes Katrina and Rita. Through original reporting, in-depth features, voices from community leaders, and other unique coverage, Watch aims to keep Katrina on the national policy agenda and promote a healthy and just reconstruction in the Gulf.

Gulf Watch has received national attention for its leading reports on the Katrina recovery, including **The Mardi Gras Index** (Feb./March 2006), **Storm Cloud Over New Orleans** (June 2006), **One Year after Katrina** (Aug./Sept. 2006) and **A New Agenda for the Gulf Coast** (Feb. 2007). These and other reports have brought widespread attention to Katrina and Gulf Coast issues, being featured by over 110 media outlets including ABC News, BBC World News, "Live with" CNN, Cox News Service, National Public Radio, Reuters, Time.com and XM Radio. For more information, visit www.southernstudies.org/gulfwatch

Gulf Watch is a project of the **Institute for Southern Studies** and **Southern Exposure** magazine. Founded in 1970 by civil rights veterans, the Institute is a non-profit research and education center that combines research, media and advocacy programs to promote a democratic, just and sustainable future in the South. *Southern Exposure*, the Institute's flagship publication, has garnered dozens of prestigious awards for its insightful coverage of the South, including the National Magazine Award for Public Interest Reporting, the John Hancock Award for Business and Financial Journalism, and most recently the George Polk Award for Magazine Reporting.

GULF WATCH EDITORS

Sue Sturgis — Editorial Coordinator, Gulf Coast Reconstruction Watch. A former staff writer for the Raleigh *News and Observer* and Durham *Independent Weekly*, Sue holds a M.A. in Journalism from New York University. sue@southernstudies.org

Chris Kromm — Executive Director of the Institute for Southern Studies and Publisher of *Southern Exposure*. Chris' writings on Southern politics and other current affairs appear in *The Independent Weekly*, *The Nation*, the Raleigh *News and Observer*, *Southern Exposure*, and the Institute's daily blog, Facing South. chris@southernstudies.org



Print copies of this report are available for \$5. For more information or to make bulk orders of this report please contact Dagny Isadora Brown at gulfwatch@ southernstudies.org or 919-419-8311 x25.

INSTITUTE FOR SOUTHERN STUDIES P.O. Box 531 • Durham, NC 27702 Tel: 919-419-8311 Fax: 919-419-8315 www.southernstudies.org

GULF WATCH BOARD OF ADVISORS

Prof. Joe Atkins — School of Journalism, University of Mississippi

Steve Bradberry - Lead Organizer, New Orleans ACORN

Jeffrey Buchanan — Communications Director, Robert F. Kennedy Memorial for Human Rights

 ${\bf Carlos}~{\bf Guerra}-{\bf Columnist},~{\bf San}~{\bf Antonio}~{\it Express-News}$

Monique Harden — Director, Advocates for Environmental Human Rights (New Orleans)

Naomi Klein – Syndicated columnist and author, *No Logo*

Darryl Malek-Wiley – Louisiana Environmental Justice Organizer, Sierra Club

Dr. William Quigley — Professor, Loyola University New Orleans Law School

 ${\bf Aesha\ Rasheed} - {\rm Co-Coordinator,\ New\ Orleans\ Network}$

 $\label{eq:liss} \begin{tabular}{ll} {\bf Lisa \ Seitz \ Gruwell-Political \ Director, \ Skyline \ Public \ Works \end{tabular} \end{tabular}$

Gulf Coast Reconstruction Watch and this report are made possible with the generous support of Oxfam America, the Jewish Funds for Social Justice, the Gulf Coast Fund for Community Renewal and Ecological Health/Rockefeller Philanthropy Advisors, the Ms. Foundation, Skyline Public Works, and contributions from individuals donors. To contribute or find out more about the Institute, please visit www.southernstudies.org





P.O. Box 531, Durham, NC 27702

Nonprofit Org. U.S. Postage P A I D Durham NC Permit No. 952